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September 22, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit my proposed budget for the 2015/2016 biennium (the “budget”) and accompanying legislation.  This budget continues to make strides towards becoming the best run government through efficiencies, Lean and other innovations, and includes investments in important areas, such as, open space, recycling, and reducing our carbon footprint.
The budget also includes a number of tough choices.  Resources are simply not sufficient to continue services at the same level in transit, roads, public health, and throughout our criminal justice system.  People will be impacted and, to the extent possible, we have sought ways to reduce those impacts through creative solutions and partnerships with the community.  Overall, the budget reflects the priorities outlined in the King County Strategic Plan to the extent that resources are available for these purposes.
Despite the difficult situation, the Proposed Budget continues to advance my priorities:
· King County will become the Best Run Government in the country.  The County is reducing the cost to deliver services and will continue to find efficiencies to bring cost growth in line with inflation plus population growth.
· Lean methods for continuous improvements are delivering results for King County residents.  Lean’s emphasis on improving work processes by relying on the insights of the people doing the work has made for better services, more empowered and productive employees, and increased efficiency, including some financial savings.
· The County is reducing greenhouse gas emissions, which is critical to our children and our future as a society.
· We are committed to improving Equity and Social Justice Outcomes for all residents of King County.  The County intentionally integrates the principle of “fair and just” in all it does from hiring practices, to providing services, to making budget decisions.
It is important to recognize that the long-term financial outlook of the General Fund has improved over the past five years, primarily as a result of reducing the cost growth curve from over 5.0 percent to 3.3 percent annually.  Much of this reduction is due to our partnerships with employees and their labor unions.
Budget Outlook

King County’s economy is improving rapidly and has recovered from the Great Recession of 2008.  Preliminary July 2014 data show the County’s unemployment rate to be 4.9 percent, compared with 5.4 percent for the state and 6.2 percent for the nation.  While some individuals remain under-employed, and while wage growth has been stagnant in several economic sectors, the county is experiencing strong growth in software, technology, retail, construction, and hospitality services.  Aerospace, education, business services, and health care sectors also are major components of the regional economy.

A resurgent housing market is fueling growth in property values.  The latest forecast from the Office of Economic and Financial Analysis (OEFA) predicts growth in assessed property value to be 11.72 percent between 2014 and 2015.  According to the Assessor’s Office, growth in property values is occurring countywide, rather than being restricted to some neighborhoods in Seattle, Bellevue, and nearby cities which was the case in the last two years.  New construction is expected to add about $4.2 billion to the tax rolls in 2015, well above amounts during the Great Recession, but still well below the peak period in the late 2000s.

Similarly, the County is experiencing considerable growth in the sales tax base.  The latest OEFA forecast is for 5.96 percent growth in 2014 and 4.97 percent growth in 2015.  This growth is broad-based, with particular strength in construction, hotels, motor vehicles, and various retail sectors.

Despite this strong economic growth, the revenue for many King County funds is growing only sluggishly.  This is largely because of the structure of revenues available to the County under state law which is mostly based on economic models from the 1930’s, including the 1.0 percent annual growth cap on property tax revenue.  For the 2015/2016 biennium, property taxes are projected to be 43.0 percent of the General Fund’s revenue, more than double any other revenue source.  Capping property tax revenue growth so far below the rate of inflation and population growth (typically 3.0-3.5 percent per year) has led to continued reductions in County services despite significant efficiencies achieved in recent years.

King County has worked with employees and unions to reduce health care costs, and deployed Lean and other methods to improve services and save money.  Together, we have held the long-term cost growth of providing County services to just 3.3 percent— less than the rate of population growth plus inflation.

At the same time, County General Fund revenues are projected to increase by an average of only 2.5 percent a year.  This is the result of the structural limitations on County revenues imposed by state law.
To be clear, the ever-widening gap between the cost of providing County services and the revenue available to pay for them is not the result of out-of-control spending.  It is the result of an outdated and profoundly broken tax system that is mathematically incapable of generating the revenue necessary to sustain a prosperous, livable, and humane King County government.

The Transmittal Package

In addition to the 2015/2016 Executive Proposed Budget ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that are incorporated in the 2015/2016 Executive Proposed Budget transmittal package.

Additional Ordinances

Property Tax Ordinance - Included in this transmittal package are the property tax ordinances necessary to collect the 2015 property tax revenue that supports the proposed budget.  The 2016 ordinance will be provided as part of the mid-biennium review.  Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB) staff will be working with Council staff in the coming weeks to ensure final numbers are included in these ordinances once we receive that information from the Assessor.
Marine District Intent to Consolidate and Assumption Ordinances - After careful review of the state statutes and existing King County Code, it was determined that the intent and assumption of the King County Ferry District (KCFD) would be accomplished in two separate ordinances.  The intent ordinance declares King County’s intent to assume the rights, powers, immunities, functions, and obligations of the KCFD and conduct a public hearing to consider the proposed assumption of the district.

The assumption ordinance details King County’s assumption of governance of the KCFD.  Additionally, two other actions related to passenger fares for the King County Water Taxi are included in this ordinance.  They are to add a low income fare in 2015 and to increase all fares in 2016.
Non-Rep COLA Ordinance - 2015/2016 COLA for Non-Represented Employees - This ordinance will authorize a 2.0 percent 2015, and a 2.25 percent 2016, cost-of-living salary adjustment for regular, temporary, and term-limited employees in non-represented County positions.  The cost-of-living adjustments are equal to the terms set forth in the tentative agreement in 2015 and 2016 compensation between the County and Coalition of County Unions.  This agreement covers 59 collective bargaining agreements setting forth wages for approximately 5,800 employees.  The County has had a policy of granting non-represented employees the same cost-of-living increases as negotiated for its represented staff.  This policy ensures equity between our represented and non-represented workforce.  Also, many of our non-represented employees are in the same job classifications and share pay rates with their represented counterparts covered under the Coalition Agreement.  In addition, having the same cost-of-living increase maintains current pay differentials between non-represented managers and the unionized employees they supervise.  This ordinance in total supports attracting and retaining a quality workforce, one of the County’s overall strategic goals.

The proposed ordinance also approves the 2015 and 2016 King County 10-Step Hourly Squared Schedules, 2015 and 2016 King County 10-Step Annual/FLSA Exempt Squared Schedules, 2015 and 2016 King County Standardized Hourly Salary Schedules, and the 2015 and 2016 King County Standardized Annual/FLSA Exempt Salary Schedules, which are enclosed.

Fee Ordinances

Environmental Health Fee – This ordinance establishes the Environmental Health (EH) Fund and revises the Emergency Medical Services (EMS) fund to include revenue from grant and entrepreneurial programs.  The EH program receives revenue from fees and other independent sources that are currently collected in the Public Health Fund.  Segregating EH funds into an independent fund will increase transparency and improve financial management of the Public Health Fund in accordance with recommendations from the King County Auditor’s Office.

The EMS Program receives revenue from the EMS Levy, from grant funding, and from entrepreneurial programs, including patents.  Levy funds are currently collected in the EMS Fund while grant and entrepreneurial revenue are collected in the Public Health Fund.  Similar to the creation of the EH Fund, moving grant and entrepreneurial revenue from the Public Health Fund into the EMS fund will improve program and financial management.  Within the EMS Fund there will be two appropriation units, one for EMS Levy revenue and one for grant and entrepreneurial funds.

Children and Family Services Rename and Restructure Ordinance - The Children and Family Services Fund (CFS) is being restructured and renamed to improve transparency and simplify the revenue transfers associated with this fund.  The current CFS Fund receives revenue from a number of sources including, a portion of sales tax collections, parking garage revenue, marriage license fees, and divorce filing fees.  These revenues will be rerouted to the General Fund and replaced in equal amount by a direct transfer from the General Fund in 2015/2016.  CFS currently transfers funds to the Employment and Education Resources (EER) fund and Housing Opportunity Fund (HOF).  These transfers will be replaced with direct transfers from the General Fund. All administrative changes related to the CFS restructure are net zero and result in no change to revenue dedicated to programs in CFS, EER, and HOF funds.

CFS currently has three appropriation units: Community Services Operating, one appropriation unit for transfers to EER and HOF, and one appropriation unit for revenue.  In the 2015/2016 Proposed Budget only the Community Services Operating appropriation unit will be kept and all revenues and expenditures will be consolidated there.  As part of the overall restructure of revenues and appropriation units for the CFS fund, the fund is being renamed to the Community Services Operating Fund starting in 2015.  The fund number in budget and accounting systems is not changing.

Community Access Transportation Program Ordinance - Metro is building on its history of providing new and innovative ways to attract individuals to mobility options other than driving alone by expanding its existing alternative services program to include additional service options that will be rolled out in 2015.  The budget includes $6 million as an initial investment for these new services in areas that might otherwise be losing fixed route bus services as part of the service reductions or where the fixed route bus services that operate are replaced or supplemented to address unmet travel needs.  As part of this effort, Metro is proposing to expand the eligibility requirements for the current Community Access Transportation program so that service could be open to the general public rather than limited to seniors and people with disabilities.  An Ordinance relating to King County Metro community transportation program eligibility requirements amending Ordinance 13441, Section 3, and K.C.C 28.94.045, is provided as part of this budget transmittal.

Assessments Web Advertising Ordinance – Also transmitted with the budget is legislation that allows the Department of Assessments to advertise on its website.  It is tied to a budget proposal with an estimated initial cost of $65,454 cost and conservative revenue estimate of $100,000 over the next biennium.  At least three King County agencies are currently allowed to generate revenue from advertising and each of these agencies has unique characteristics that make advertising a potential revenue generator.  In each case, a primary characteristic is that a large volume of people view either their facilities or their fleet.  For Assessments, a large volume of citizens view the agency’s website (about 4 million page views per month).  This kind of web traffic can be monetized through advertising and Assessments would not be the first government agency or even the first Department of Assessments, to do so.  A number of government agencies have advertising on their websites, including Cook County Assessments which currently generates $50,000-$75,000 per year from web ads (Cook County’s website gets about the same number of page views per month as King County’s–4 million).
Copy Fee Increase Ordinance - The Department of Judicial Administration is proposing to eliminate local fee legislation that sets the per page fee for electronic copies of court documents at 15 cents per page.  This local legislation is in conflict with the state statute (RCW 36.18.016 (4)) requiring a fee of 25 cents per page.  Additionally, the proposed legislation sets a flat fee of $10 for up to 20 pages of documents for copies prepared by the Clerk.  The fee would bring a projected $556,336 revenue to the General Fund in 2015/2016.
Extra Handling Fee - The King County District Court would like the authority to assess fees for electronic documents that are filed with the Court that require special handling because of errors, failure to follow court rules or statutes, or lack of completeness.  The ordinance will also impose a fee for documents filed with the Court in paper rather than via electronic filing.  District Court is submitting the ordinance in anticipation of implementation in 2017.  The fee would bring a projected $175,000 in revenue to the General Fund in 2017/2018.

Wireless Right of Way Use Fee – This legislation is proposed by the Facilities Management Division’s Real Estate Services unit and updates fees and other charges related to processing Wireless Right of Way use agreements.  The legislation modifies rates that have been in effect since 2000.  The legislation recommends simplifying the current three-tiered rate with a new base rate of $10,000 per year and adopting a 4.0 percent annual escalation.
Permitting Fees - Since 2011, the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review (DPER) has routinely updated permit fees for inflation every two years consistent with the biennial budget cycle.  For 2015/2016, DPER proposes increasing fees by a net 8.0 percent.  Slightly more than half of the increase will cover inflation in labor and County overhead costs and the remainder will fund customer service enhancements, such as, expanded online permit application and payment, electronic plan review, field dispatch of building inspectors, same-day scheduling of inspection requests, and credit/debit card acceptance.  The proposed adjustments keep King County building permits comparable with those of the cities of King County–less expensive than Seattle or Bellevue, but somewhat more expensive than Renton or Issaquah.  The proposed changes also simplify residential permit fees by consolidating many existing fees into a single fee amount.  For example, a new custom-built single family dwelling currently pays separate fees for review of building plans, mechanical plans, fire flow and access, site engineering, and critical areas.  The proposed fee adjustments collapse these five fees into a single fee.  The proposed fee consolidations are expected to further improve fee predictability and consistency and simplify online permit application and payment by our customers.
Noxious Weeds Fee - This ordinance increases parcel assessments for noxious weed control as authorized by RCW 17.10 to fund the operation of the King County Noxious Weed Control Program.  Left uncontrolled, noxious weeds can dominate our forests, choke wetlands and waterways, and create additional costs for agriculture.  The program works with citizens to minimize these serious impacts of noxious weeds in the county. This funding is required to maintain current noxious weed control capacity and to provide the resources required to control an increased number and area of serious noxious weed infestations.  Additional resources will target noxious weeds in sensitive riparian and aquatic areas, increase citizen volunteer participation, and address equity and social justice issues (including targeted literature and outreach to communities with limited English proficiency).

Airport Fees - This legislation will enable the King County International Airport to: (1) increase landing fees, aviation fuel sales fees and monthly tie-down parking fees for aircraft weighing 0-12,500 pounds; (2) authorize annual adjustments in ground rental rates; (3) allow for facility user fees, charges, or rental rates; and (4) adjust the application of parking rates to eliminate the one-free hour of parking adjacent to the terminal for aircraft larger than 12,500 pounds.
These ordinance changes will enhance the financial sustainability of the Airport.  Enhancing financial sustainability will also strengthen the ability of the Airport to further the goals of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by providing additional funds to invest in reducing greenhouse gases.  This legislation will not substantially impact equity and social justice issues, other County agencies, or the General Fund.

Roads Services Fees - King County Code regulates construction work performed in the County right-of-way by issuing permits to ensure that utilities are installed safely and efficiently, and with minimal impact to the traveling public, the environment, and the County road system (K.C.C. 14.44.020).  These permits are required for all construction, reconstruction, relocation, or maintenance activities of water lines, gas pipes, sewer lines, petroleum pipelines, telephone and electric lines, wireless facilities, cable television, and any such public or private utility.

The Utility Inspection Unit of the Road Services Division reviews these applications for constructability issues, such as, impacts to the pavement overlay, traffic control, the environment, or Americans with Disabilities Act facilities.  The Unit then monitors the work and its completion for compliance with the permit.  The program is supported by revenue collected from the utility franchise owners for this inspection work and the intent of the revenue is to fully support the Utility Inspection program.

The current hourly rate is $149 per hour, which was set in 2009.  Based on budget projections, the Road Services Division is requesting to increase the hourly rate to $176 per hour effective January 1, 2015.  Without these changes in the utility inspection fee, the program would be unable to achieve full cost recovery.
RCW 36.32.120 (7) requires fees to be advertised in an official paper ten days prior to adoption.
School Impact Fees - The school impact fee ordinance adopts by reference the 2014 updates of the School District Capital Facilities Plans as a sub-element of the Capital Facilities Element of the King County Comprehensive Plan.  The ordinance also amends the King County Code (K.C.C.) to update the school mitigation impact fees assessed by King County on all residential development in the unincorporated areas.  Only school districts that choose to collect impact fees in unincorporated King County are required to submit capital facility plans to the County for review and approval.  Environmental review of each capital facility plan was conducted by the submitting school districts pursuant to a lead agency agreement.  All plans received determinations of non-significance.  Stakeholder review was conducted through meetings of the School Technical Review Committee (STRC).  The STRC has found that all of the plans meet the school concurrency standards of K.C.C. 21A.28.160.  The permanent and interim improvements necessary to serve development are planned to be in place at the time that the impacts of development are expected to occur.
The school impact fees require advertising per KCC 20.18.110 in an official paper ten days prior to adoption.  RCW 36.70A.290 also requires post adoption advertising within ten days of enactment. 
Motions
Strategic Innovation Priorities (SIP) - For the first time, we are identifying seven Strategic Innovation Priorities (SIP’s) along with the budget submittal, which meets the requirement of the recently passed Ordinance 17834.  SIP’s are the cross-functional strategic planning efforts or activities that that have the greatest likelihood of advancing our agreed upon goals and priorities.  They represent the intersection of my priorities, the Council’s priorities, and those expressed from the public.  Some of the SIP’s correspond to ongoing planning activities with staffing and resources already committed to finding improvements in service delivery while others represent planning efforts that have not yet begun.  Transmittal of these priorities concurrent with the budget will enable a focused discussion on how best to achieve our goals within the resource constraints we face.
Motion Calling for Equity and Social Justice (ESJ) SIP Plan – This legislation calls for advancing equity and social justice within the county government and in partnership with the community to improve access to the determinants of equity.  The motion directs PSB to coordinate the development of a countywide equity and social justice strategic innovation priority plan, in collaboration with the equity and social justice inter-branch team, county agencies, and community partners.
Other Reports

The Technology Business Plan (TBP) – This plan provides a summary of the Information Technology (IT) projects requesting funding this biennium, including the useful life of the technology, total budget requested now and in past appropriations, preliminary outcome measures, and a list of active IT projects not seeking funding as defined in KCC 2.216.0757.

2015 eCommerce Report - The King County Administrative Policies and Procedures- Accepting Electronic Payments FIN 8-5 (AEP), effective November 7, 2005, includes the following provision:  Section 6.5.1, “As part of the annual budget request, the Executive will provide the Council with a list of all agencies offering electronic payment options.  For those agencies absorbing fees either the actual or budgeted costs of transaction fees must be shown, as applicable, for the previous fiscal year, the present budget year and the upcoming budget year.”  The attached report provides this information.

I certify that funds are available.  If you have any questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget at 206-263-9727.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Interim Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Elected Officials and Department Directors 

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office (KCEO)

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, KCEO[image: image1]
